ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, March 31, 2015
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair 


1. Director David E. Saveikis 

8 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr. Vice Chair


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Joe Rogerson
4.  Neal Dukes 
  



4. Captain Nick Couch
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Anthony Gonzon
6.  Craig A. Karsnitz (Absent)


6. Jeremey Ashe
7.  Joe C. Johnson



7. Karen Bennett 

8.  Steven M. Kendus 



8. Craig Rhoads
 
  


 

9. Karen Kennedy
The meeting was called to order by Chairman Montague at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


A motion was made, seconded and voted unanimously to approve the February 24, 2015 meeting minutes as written.

Agenda Item 2.  Hurricane Sandy Project Updates (Jeremey Ashe).

Jeremey Ashe, Bayshore habitat restoration project manager, gave a PowerPoint presentation on the Hurricane Sandy resiliency projects.  Mr. Ashe discussed his background that includes working on wetland water management projects in Suisun Marsh and other areas of California. 
The Division of Fish and Wildlife was awarded two grants from the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation.  

The first is for $2 million for restoration of impoundments at the Ted Harvey Conservation Area and Little Creek Wildlife Area and for a Port Mahon Road shoreline restoration modeling study.  Restoration of the south impoundment at Ted Harvey will include replacement of two water control structures and repair of the emergency spillway, starting with survey, engineering, design and permitting survey work by an engineering firm. Two water control structures will also be installed in the Little Creek main impoundment upon completion of survey, engineering, and design by an engineering firm, with a restoration plan also being developed for the impoundment dikes, bay-front beach and internal high marsh cells.  The Mahon impoundment will also have two water control structures installed.  The Port Mahon Road shoreline restoration study will involve stakeholder input and development of restoration alternatives for Port Mahon Road to increase its resiliency to protect important marsh habitats and bay-front horseshoe crab and shorebird habitats. 

The second grant is for $4.5 million to perform restoration work at the Mispillion Harbor and to develop restoration alternatives for the Milford Neck Wildlife Area. The Mispillion Harbor project consists of extending an existing rock wall approximately 500 feet to the north and beach replenishment for horseshoe crab spawning and red knot foraging habitats, starting with the Division having contracted the survey engineering design permitting construction to an engineering firm. The Mispillion project has a nexus to the Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge restoration project as the refuge restoration depends on tidal flow through Mispillion Harbor. The Milford Neck restoration study will be conducted in partnership with the other large landowners in the area, The Nature Conservancy and Delaware Wild Lands.  
Agenda Item 3.  Straight Wall Hunting Cartridge Proposal (Rob Hossler).


Rob Hossler, wildlife administrator, provided, at the Council’s previous request, ballistics information on straight wall pistol caliber cartridges in rifles for deer hunting in response to a proposal from a member of the public.  The information addressed the proposed firearms’ ballistics relative to existing firearms allowed to be used in Delaware and how they compared to standard centerfire rifles.  Mr. Hossler reviewed data calculated from the Hornady Ammunition’s Ballistics Calculator which is available at the following website:

http://www.hornday.com/ballistics-resource/ballistics-calculator.
All calculations for the six firearms selected for comparison were standardized for weather conditions, sight height, shooting angle and were sighted-in at 100 yards.  Since the proposal was very similar to what was permitted in Ohio, the Division contacted the Ohio chief of enforcement and selected three of the firearms that are included in the proposal, the 444 Marlin, 45-70 Government (being one of the most popular) and the standard pistol caliber 44 magnum.   Also selected were the standard 50 caliber muzzleloader loaded with 150 grains of pelleted Seven™, a 12 gauge shotgun and one centerfire rifle typically used in the three adjacent states of Virginia, Pennsylvania and Maryland. The ballistics evaluation included bullet speed (velocity) and trajectory (distance /fall).  

A handout on the ballistics was provided to the Council members and the audience. Chairman Montague requested that Council members retain copies of these data for future consideration in the event that a legislator develops and introduces the proposal as legislation.  

Agenda Item 4.  Funding For Wildlife Conservation and Public Wildlife Area Management (Director David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis stated that the Division is continuing to look for ways to add value to the current cost of hunting licenses, as well as to identify additional cost savings and potential alternative sources of revenue due to continued revenue shortfalls resulting from hunting license fees not being increased. Based on public input from the hunting and trapping license fee workshops, the Division developed and provided to Council during the February meeting potential options to add value to the current cost of hunting and trapping licenses.  These options, which can be implemented with little or no additional cost, would not require a change in Delaware law and would not adversely impact game populations include:

· Expand deer hunting opportunities (e.g., expand December antlerless deer season to an antlered/antlerless season so hunters can harvest antlered deer during this season; this season could be moved to the December holidays).
· Establish a second youth deer hunting day to occur in September.
· Open afternoon turkey hunting during the second half (last two weeks) of the spring turkey season.
· Extend the gray squirrel season to the last day of February to close when the rabbit season closes.
· Allow .22 caliber rifles for rabbit hunting.
· Open additional agricultural fields for goose hunting on state wildlife areas.
· Open additional portions of state wildlife areas for certain other types of hunting.
· Increase upland fox, raccoon and coyote trapping opportunities on state wildlife areas to benefit small game populations and hunters, as well as trappers.
· Allow marsh trapping earlier in the season on more state wildlife areas, providing expanded opportunities for trappers.
· Provide extra bundles of grass behind blinds on state wildlife areas for hunters to touch-up blinds.
· Mentored hunt days in dedicated portions of state wildlife areas.
Rob Hossler stated that the first five options would require a regulatory change; the other options would not.  
Mr. Hossler explained that the proposed mentored hunt days would allow a licensed hunter to take an individual hunting such as a youth or someone that has never hunted to a designated mentor area in a public wildlife area.  The Division would work with our hunter education office to structure such mentored hunts based on pros and cons identified in other states. 
Councilman Kendus suggested that the Division involve Council members in discussions on mentored hunt days and expressed concern on how master hunters were used for private hunts and selective hunts.

Councilman Grier expressed concern that expanded deer hunting opportunities could result in rabbit hunters having less rabbit hunting opportunities.  Director Saveikis responded that the Division would not necessarily add more deer hunting days, but could restructure the exiting seasons such as moving the December antlerless deer season closer to the December holidays and expanding this antlerless December season to an antlered/antlerless season.  

Councilman Johnson stated that he did not see a down side to it.

Councilman Kendus stated that these are good steps forward to rebuilding that public trust that people mentioned in some of the public meetings.  This shows that the Division is listening to what the hunting population is saying.  He also thought they are all good ideas.  

A motion was made by Councilman Grier to adopt the Division’s eleven proposed value-added options.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Burris and passed by unanimous vote. 
Chairman Montague reviewed a draft resolution titled “Resolution Regarding Funding for Wildlife Conservation and Public Wildlife Area Management” that he had provided to all Council members at last month’s Council meeting for discussion at tonight’s meeting to provide guidance to the Division on whether to proceed with legislation to establish new sources of revenue.  The proposals for alternate revenue sources are:

· Conservation Pass to access and use public wildlife areas in designated areas for wildlife viewing, hunting, sport dog training and field trials, hiking, horseback riding and other wildlife-related activities.
· Discounted Senior Citizen Hunting License in lieu of the current hunting license exemption for Delaware residents 65 years of age or older
· Turkey Permit to hunt turkeys on private and public lands
· Muzzleloader Permit to hunt deer with a muzzleloader on private and public lands.
· Archery Permit to hunt deer with archery or crossbow equipment on private and public lands.
· Handgun Permit to hunt deer with handguns on private and public lands.
Councilman Kendus stated that the Conservation Pass language is restrictive.  Rob Hossler suggested that it read “wildlife-dependent activities” instead of “wildlife-related activities.”
Chairman Montague requested that the Division provide a possible revenue scenario at next month’s meeting. 

After in depth discussion on the topic of funding for wildlife conservation, including discussion regarding the possibility of offering additional value through legalization of Sunday hunting, the following motions were made and voted on:

A motion was made by Councilman Kendus that the Council endorse establishment of the Conservation Pass to access and use public wildlife areas in designated areas for wildlife viewing, hunting, sporting dog training and field trials, hiking, horseback riding and other wildlife-dependent activities.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Dukes and passed by unanimous vote.
A motion was made by Councilman Grier that the Council endorse the Discounted Senior Citizen Hunting License in lieu of the current hunting license exemption for Delaware residents 65 years of age or older.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Burris and passed by a vote of 4 yes, 1 no, 0 abstain.
Councilman Kendus offered to create for discussion at the next Council meeting a resolution on the proposal from a member of the public regarding use of straight wall hunting cartridges. 
Agenda Item 5.  Director Update (David E. Saveikis). 
Director Saveikis requested that Rob Hossler provide an update on the recently held Atlantic Flyway Technical Council meeting in Rehoboth Beach.  Mr. Hossler indicated that the Division recently hosted the winter meeting, stating that Matt DiBona organized an outstanding meeting that included a tour of Prime Hook National Wildlife Refuge with emphasis on the impacts associated with the tidal breeching. The meeting was attended by representatives from numerous federal agencies, 17 states and several Canadian providences.  Mr. Hossler reported that there were no major changes in the early migratory bird seasons.    

Chairman Montague requested that the letter received by the Division from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service regarding regulatory guidance on Sunday hunting of migratory birds be provided to the Council.  

Director Saveikis provided the following Division updates: 
· Director Saveikis thanked senior members of the public for continuing to purchase a hunting license to support conservation, even though they were license exempt.
· HB 25, initiated and sponsored by Representative Wilson,   which authorizes the Department to develop regulations to allow the harvesting of gray foxes statewide was released from the House Natural Resources Committee on January 28 and passed the House on March 17 and has been referred to the Senate Natural Resources Committee.
· Director Saveikis reminded the Council that the annual waterfowl and trout stamp judging is on April 23 at 9:00 a.m. at the Delaware Ag Museum in Dover.  Councilman Johnson will be a judge for the waterfowl stamp and Councilman Kendus will be a judge for the trout stamp.
· Director Saveikis distributed the spring 2015 Outdoor Delaware magazine that features an informative article by Jeremey Ashe on impoundment restoration and management.  This issue includes articles featuring the C&D Canal Conservation Area written by Eric Ludwig, as well as regular articles on the Bayshore Initiative, hunting and fishing written by Anthony Gonzon, Bill Jones and Jordy Zimmerman, respectively.  
AGENDA FOR THE 4/28/2015 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of Minutes (Chairman).
2. Nanticoke Sturgeon Study (Ian Park).

3. Deer Harvest Update (Joe Rogerson).

4. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made by Councilman Burris and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 9:25 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
